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The Town of Maxton 
Board of Commissioners held its regular meeting on Tuesday, November 18, 2008
 with the following members present:
Mayor Gladys M. Dean
Mayor Pro Tem Morton
Commissioner Vivian

Commissioner Ray Oxendine

Commissioner Sallie McLean

Commissioner James McClanathan



CALL TO ORDER
Mayor Gladys Dean gave the welcome and called the Nov. 18, 2008 work session of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 7:05 p.m.

Invocation:  The invocation was given by Mayor Pro Tem Morton.
WORK SESSION
Town Manager Tatum presented the following items:
1.  Career Readiness Certifications – Michael Ramey  

North Carolina’s Career Readiness Certification (CRC) is designed to meet the needs of both employers and job seekers in this transitioning economy.  For employers, the CRC offers a reliable means of determining whether a potential employee has the necessary literacy, innumeracy and problem solving skills to be “job ready.”  For job seekers, the CRC serves as a portable credential that can be more meaningful to employers than a high school degree or a resume citing experience in a different job setting. The CRC is based upon WorkKeys, a nationally recognized, skills assessment tool developed by ACT Inc. The Career Readiness Certificate is a portable credential that promotes career development and skill attainment for the individual, and confirms to employers that an individual possesses basic workplace skills in reading, applied math and locating information.

2.  Greg Bounds – Robeson County EMS Director

Greg Bounds has been working for Robeson County EMS for twenty-one years.  He was an EMS supervisor for six years, the EMS Assistant Director for four years and just taken on the duties of the Director in August of this year.  He will give us a description of EMS services.  As of January 1, 2009, EMS will base a Robeson County Emergency Medical Service Ambulance with a Para Medic twenty-four hours per day, 365 per year.  They run an ambulance in Maxton 7:00 am to 7:00 pm on Saturdays and Sundays, but also operate an ambulance on Friday and Saturday nights when they have the staff available.  On a regular basis, they have a Paramedic stationed in Maxton.  These changes were implemented by Mr. Bounds since he has been director.  He feels that each jurisdiction needs to have equal services. Last year, they serviced 26,670 people and 21,000 transports.  Mr. Bounds’ e-mail address is greg.bounds@co.robeson.

nc.us.

3.  Robeson County Athletic Hall of Fame – Hubert Ellis

The Robeson County Athletic Hall of Fame committee is dedicated to preserving and celebrating the rich athletic tradition of Robeson County athletes.  Their intent is to honor those individuals who have demonstrated exceptional athletic talent and strength of character in representing Robeson County in various areas of athletics, coaching, athletic administration and sports-related activities.  Mr. Abdul Ghaffar is the Chairman of the Board.  The Board of Directors, whose names can be found in the work session folder, hope to install the first ten (10) inductees into the Hall of Fame in the spring of 2009.  To make this goal a reality, they need the help of Robeson County citizens and are asking for donations.  They have already found a sponsor for the installation banquet and have established the following giving levels:

Diamond Sponsor - $1,000

Golden Sponsor - $500

Silver Sponsor - $250

Bronze Sponsor - $100

4.   Theresa Lamson – Laurinburg-Scotland County Area Chamber of Commerce President

After a six-month search to fill the role of president previously held by Jim Frank Henderson, the board of directors appointed Theresa Lamson, former CEO of the Lakes Region Chamber of Commerce in Laconia, New Hampshire and August 4, 2008, Ms. Lamson assumed the position of Director.  Ms. Lamson oversaw tremendous growth as the President of the 650 member Lakes Region Chamber of Commerce over the past six years, including development and implementation of a multi-year strategic financial plan eliminating $65,000 of debt. She also oversaw the administration and accountability of an operational budget in excess of $330,000.
5.  Donation of Property – Murphy F. McGirt Family – 200 Block of McCaskill  

The McGirt family has decided to donate the properties identified as Robeson County Pin Numbers 3306-01-041 and 3306-01-051 to the Town of Maxton.  These properties are the lot that formerly held McGirt’s Heating building prior to the fire and the vacant land to the rear of that lot.  In return for transferring the property to the town, they are requesting that the Town agree to the following:  

1. Be responsible for making certain the property has a good, clear title to suit the town, just as a buyer would.

2.  Prepare the necessary Quit Claim deeds.

3.  Do what is necessary to make certain the heirs are able to use the donation as a gift on their income tax returns.

4.  State the deeds signature process by sending the deeds to David McGirt first.  The heirs will be responsible for getting any additional signatures and forwarding it to the next heir.

5.  Once the deeds are received from the last heir, record the deeds and pay any necessary recording fees.

6.  Forward a copy of the recorded deeds to each heir at his/her address.

This donation presents an opportunity to launch an economic development venture involving the east side of McCaskill Street as part of our Downtown Revitalization efforts.  A list of the heirs can be found in the work session folder.  They need for this process to be completed by December 15, 2008 in order to file the donation as a gift on their income tax returns. 

Mayor Pro Tem Morton asked if the transaction was basically a transfer of deeds.  Manager Tatum answered in the affirmative indicating that the particulars of the transaction would be discussed in closed session.  Commissioner Oxendine asked if any restrictions were being placed on the deed.  Manager Tatum indicated that she knew of no deed restrictions being place; they merely gave six conditions of transfer, none of which were deed restrictions. 
6.  Robeson County Partnership for Children – Jessica Lowery

The Robeson County Partnership for Children would like to come before you to give a brief overview of their programs.  The mission of the Robeson County Partnership for children is to make a significant impact on Robeson County by collaborating with other organizations to support programs that measurably prepare young children for long term educational, health and economic success.  They have fourteen programs, currently have 8 employees, and offer the following programs:

  1.  Child Care Resource and Referral

  2.  Child Care Subsidy

  3.  Earn your Wings

  4.  Education Award

  5.  Environment Quality Star Tracks

  6.  Home Spun Nurturing Peer Counseling program

  7.  Horizon Point

  8.  Learning Together

  9.  New Born Postpartum Home Visitation

10.  Parents as Teachers

11.  Professional Development

12.  Shining Stars Preschool

13.  Comprehensive Speech, Hearing and Language Program

14.  System of Care

7.  Donation of Mozell Road - Bernard Dean

Bernard Dean has requested that he be allowed to dedicate Mozell Road to the town.  According to Mr. Dean, this request has been made a number of times in the past and he thought the town had accepted the road.  I have not found any record of the town’s acceptance of this road.

The Town is not required to accept private roads dedicated by an owner. However, if the town accepts a private road, that is not paved or otherwise up to standard, the town then accepts responsibility for its maintenance, repair and upkeep.  To avoid excessive costs associated with any type of road acquisition, I suggest that if the owner of a private road is desirous of having a private road dedicated to the Town, he or she be required to upgrade that private road to NC DOT road specifications, including grading, widening and paving, prior to making such dedication offer.  Formal town acceptance of any such private road can be made only after inspection by the NC DOT and the town.

Manager Tatum indicated the Mr. Dean requested that this item be tabled until further notice.

8.  Something New at Abigail’s II – Request to Pursue Sublease 

Carolyn Bowden, owner and operator of Something New at Abigail’s II is asking that she be allowed to take bids for a sublease of the bar section of the restaurant.  She feels that subleasing the bar section will enhance the restaurant and bring in more customers.  After she has decided on a candidate, she will present her findings to the board for approval.  Her letter of request can be found in the work session folder.


Commissioner McClanathan wanted to get clarification of the requirement that in order to sell alcohol, a certain percentage of the business had to be food service.  Manager Tatum indicated that Ms. Bowden did not intend to close the restaurant.  Commissioner McClanathan responded that there would be two businesses.  Manager Tatum indicated that Ms. Bowden had already gotten clarification from the State that she could provide the food for the sub-lessee.  Commissioner McClanathan asked if Ms. Bowden could sublease.  Manager Tatum indicated that it was written in her lease that she could sublease with the permission of the board.  There were no further questions.   
9.  Christmas Vacation 

The town staff members are requesting that they be given an extra day for Christmas vacation.  This year, the holiday falls on Wednesday and Thursday.  The staff is requesting that they be allowed to take that Friday off in order to take advantage of the long weekend.  This would also allow them to travel without being concerned about returning to work that Friday.  All but two towns surveyed, Hope Mills and the Town of Raeford are being allowed to take the third day.  

Mayor Pro Tem Morton asked if the town would still have it normal emergency coverage.  Manager Tatum answered in the affirmative.  Commissioner McClanathan asked if the holiday would be a paid holiday.  Manager Tatum answered in the affirmative.  Commissioner Morrison asked if a third day was approved last year.  Manager Tatum answered in the affirmative.  Mayor Pro Tem asked which days were approved last year.  Manager Tatum indicated that Monday, Tuesday and Wednesday of last year were approved.  There were no further questions.
10.  Contractor Selection – I & I Grant

Bids for the Town of Maxton Inflow/Infiltration Repairs were received on Thursday, October 16, 2008.  Four bids were submitted ranging from $3,154,790 to $3,449,706.  All bids were found to be correct as submitted except the one received from Seaside Environmental Constructors, which had a mathematical error.  The error did not affect the low bidder which was Frank Horne Construction from Fair Bluff, North Carolina, whose bid was $3,154,790.  This bid is being recommended by Hobbs, Upchurch and Associates who are asking that the board accept this bid and authorize a $711,220 change order to bring the bid in line with award funds.  After the change order the contract amount will be amended to reflect $2,443,570.    
Mayor Pro Tem Morton asked how the change order would work.  Manager Tatum explained that the change order would come off the bid price.  Commissioner Oxendine asked if the contractor gave a date for completion.  Manager Tatum indicated that the contractor indicated that they would be finished within the contract or grant period which is three years and that any extensions would require approval from the grant office.  Commissioner McClanathan asked if it seemed more logical to ask that the work be rebid.  He indicated that with the changes the contractor recommended was the lowest bidder.  Manager Tatum indicated that with or without the additional work the recommended contractor was the lowest bidder.  She added that all bids are itemized and when we look at the changes made, we also look at the whether those changes affect the lowest bid.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton asked the other three bidders would still be higher than the recommended bidder if the $711,220 was taken out.  Manager Tatum answered in the affirmative.  Mayor Dean clarified that even with the $711,220 taken out the bid positions still remain constant.  Manager Tatum agreed and indicated that the changes did not affect the lowest bidder.  Commissioner McClanathan indicated that he likes to see bids for the job as is, not how you would like it to be.  He said that he didn’t want to say anything about Hobbs, Upchurch, but they were the same people who gave us all the advice on our wells and they are still not working.  There were no further questions.   
11.  New Well – Recommendation of Award

A meeting was held with Hobbs, Upchurch and Associates and Bills Drilling, the contractor who installed the new well originally.  Although he had indicated that he could completely repair the new well at a cost of no more that $10,000, during the meeting he submitted a bid of $14,200.  When additional work was added, the bid was increased to $16,200.  Afterwards, the staff met with Charles R. Underwood, Inc. who proposed to perform the same work and install an electrical Monitoring System (EMS) to prevent the same type of break down, his total bid for a submersible Pump & Motor, rehabilitation of the well, and installation of the EMS was $19,085.  Darryl Smith and Larry Combs feel more comfortable with the Charles R. Underwood, Inc. bid and are asking that the board accept the bid. The bid proposal and staff justification is located in the work session folder.
12.  Façade Grant Program

Bob Murphrey has prepared Façade Grant Program guidelines.  These guidelines can be found in the work session folder.  Please review and comment.

Regular Meeting

Town of Maxton Board of Commissioner’s Meeting

November 18, 2008
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Gladys Dean gave the welcome and called the Nov. 18, 2008 regular meeting of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 7:30 p.m.

Invocation:  The invocation was given by Mayor Pro Tem Morton.
APPROVAL OF THE PROPOSED AGENDA – Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to approve the proposed agenda.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to approval of the proposed agenda.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous.

APPOVAL OF THE CONSENT AGENDA

Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to approve the consent agenda, which contained the Regular Meeting Minutes for October 21, 2008.  Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

Special Presentation - None
Introduction of New Staff - None
Old Business – There was no old business.
New Business

1.  Career Readiness Certifications – Michael Ramey  - No action was taken and no questions were asked.
2.  Greg Bounds – Robeson County EMS Director – Mr. Bounds made a presentation explaining EMS cover in Maxton and gave elected officials a handout.  Questions regarding night time coverage, which dispatchers call out the rescue services, and 911 addressing were asked.  Mr. Bounds answered all questions.   
3.  Robeson County Athletic Hall of Fame – Hubert Ellis - No action was taken and no questions were asked.

4.   Theresa Lamson – Scotland/Laurinburg County Area Chamber of Commerce President – Manager Tatum informed the board that Ms. Lamson requested that this item be tabled until December.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton made the motion to table the item until December.  Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.
5.  Donation of Property – Murphy F. McGirt Family – 200 Block of McCaskill - Manager Tatum recommended that this item be approved.  Commissioner McLean made the motion to accept the donated property.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton seconded the motion.  Commissioner Oxendine questioned whether the town could transfer the property within the time frame requested by the McGirts.  Attorney Sojka replied that there would be no problem making the deadline.  The vote was unanimous. 

6.  Robeson County Partnership for Children – Jessica Lowery -  Jessica Lowery went over the programs offered by her organization.  Commissioner McLean asked if it was the same program that is affiliated with the Center For Community Action.  Ms. Lowery responded in the affirmative, saying that she thought she recognized Commissioner McLean.  No action was taken on this item.
7.  Donation of Mozell Road - Bernard Dean  - Manager Tatum explained that Bernard Dean requested that this item be tabled until further notice and recommended that his request be honored.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton made the motion to table this item until further notice.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

8.  Something New at Abigail’s II – Request to Pursue Sublease – Manager Tatum recommended that the board approve Carolyn Bowden’s request for permission to seek a sublessee to run the bar area.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton made the motion to approve Carolyn Bowden’s request.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.    

9.  Christmas Vacation – Manager Tatum recommended approval of December 26, 2008 as a third day for the 2008 Christmas Season.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton made the motion to approve December 26, 2008 as a third day for the 2008 Christmas Season.  Commissioner Sallie McLean seconded the motion.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton, Commissioners McLean, Morrison, and Oxendine voted in the affirmative.  Commissioner McClanathan obtained.  The vote carried. 
10.  Contractor Selection – I & I Grant – Manager Tatum recommended that the town accept the bid from Frank Horne Construction in the amount of $3,154,790 and approve a change order in the amount of $711,220 after contract execution approval.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton made the motion to re-bid the project taking out the additional work.  Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.
11.  New Well – Recommendation of Award – Manager Tatum recommended that the town Accept the bid of Charles R. Underwood, Inc. in the amount of $19,085.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton made the motion that the bid be accepted.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton, Commissioners McLean, Morrison, and Oxendine voted in the affirmative.  Commissioner McClanathan voted in the negative.  The vote carried. 

Commissioner’s Reports

Commissioner Oxendine indicated announce that the annual Library Board meeting would be held on December 14, 2008 at 3:00 and asked that the announcement be put on the water bill.
Manager’s Report

A.   NC STEP – The NC STEP monthly meeting was held Thursday, October 2, 2008.  Rick Smyre was the guest speaker.  He is a futurist, hired by the Rural Center to conduct seminars for NC STEP towns.  He has traveled in 46 states and 6 countries conducting this seminar.  He discussed future trends and future weak signals for innovations, expansion into jobs and entrepreneurial opportunities.  Commissioner Morrison, Roger Sheats, Cynthia Johnson, Joyce McRae, Aggie Deese and Terry Gallman and Chairman James McEachin were in attendance.  

B.   URGENT REPAIR PROGRAM – The Wooten Company is preparing the application for the Urgent Repair Grant.  This grant will be co-sponsored by the Towns of Maxton and Red Springs. 

C.   CDBG – We are waiting to hear from the North Carolina Community Development Initiative about the grant application for $100,000 for the PALS Center.  Ebony Alexander, Director of the North Carolina Community Development Initiative indicates that we should hear something soon.  

D.   DOWNTOWN ENHANCEMENT PROJECT – Although this project was delayed by the unfortunate fire on McCaskill Avenue work will commence shortly.  Now that the burned buildings are substantially cleared, Progress Energy can begin their portion of the work in conjunction with this project.

E.  CLEAN WATER MANAGEMENT TRUST FUND – Now that a contractor has been recommended to the board, engineering work can begin on the Inflow and Infiltration project.  

F.  AUDIT REPORT - S. Preston Douglass and Associates have prepared the Fiscal Year 2007-2008 audit report.  John Masters has delivered the draft audit report to staff for review and comment.  Due to scheduling problems, he will not be able to submit the audit report to the Board of Commissioners until the December meeting.  

Police Report
No Police Report was given due to the absence of Chief McDowell.
Announcements
Manager Tatum gave the following announcements.
1.  The Robeson County Municipal Association will be hosted by the Towns of Parkton and Lumber Bridge.  The meeting will be held at the Presbyterian Fellowship Hall at 400 N. Fayetteville Street in Lumber Bridge.  

2.  The Town of Maxton Christmas Parade will be held on December 13, 2008 at 10:00 am. 

3.  The Senior Citizens Christmas Dinner will be held on December 20, 2008 from 2:00 pm until 5:00 pm at the Queheel Fire Station.

Public Forum
Diane Dixon thanked Greg Bounds for making the presentation.  Manager Tatum also thanked Greg Bounds and Noah Woods, Chairman of the Robeson County Board of Commissioners for coming.  She then thanked all visitors for their presentations.

Mayor Pro Tem Morton made the motion to add Real Estate and Consultation with the Attorney to the agenda.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.  

Commissioner McClanathan made the motion to go into closed session.  Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.   
Closed Session – Personnel – Closed Session convened at 8:45.  There were no personnel issues discussed.  Attorney Sojka gave information relative to the McGirt property transfer. 

Adjournment

Mayor Dean asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting. Commissioner Oxendine made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.  The meeting adjourned at 9:00 pm.


































































































































































____________________________

       ________________________________

Mayor Gladys Dean    


       Town Clerk, Katrina Y. Tatum
